
LOWER GWYNEDD TOWNSHIP BOARD OF SUPERVISORS 
REGULAR PUBLIC MEETING 
Tuesday, February 13, 2024, 7:00 p.m. 
 
To join the meeting via Zoom: 
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/83060468365?pwd=V2g4dk5VdzNYckZBOFBqOXVZY1hsZz09  

Call #:  1-646-876-9923 

Meeting ID:  830 6046 8365      Passcode:  308562 

 
CALL TO ORDER AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 
ANNOUNCEMENTS AND PRESENTATIONS 

The Board of Supervisors met in executive session prior to tonight’s meeting to discuss 
matters of real estate, personnel and litigation. 
 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 

Citizen comments, concerns, questions for items not on the agenda 
(Comments on agenda items will be taken when those items are discussed by the Board) 
 
 

BUILDING AND ZONING 
1. Consideration of amended land development plan for a parking lot modification at 1400 

McKean Road (Janssen) 
 
 

GENERAL BUSINESS 
1. Discussion about MontCo 2040 grant application 

 
2. Authorization to submit a Green Light Go grant application for traffic signal modernization on 

Welsh Road at Evans Road and at Gwynedd Crossings 
 
3. Resolution #2024-08 endorsing creation of a municipal consortium to implement a water 

quality improvement plan for the Wissahickon Creek 
 

4. Authorization to advertise bid for annual paving program 
 
5. Approval of invoices 
 
6. Approval of minutes – January 23, 2024 
 
 

SUPERVISOR LIAISON REPORTS 

Questions about Volunteer Commission Meeting Highlights 
 
 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/83060468365?pwd=V2g4dk5VdzNYckZBOFBqOXVZY1hsZz09


 
 

STAFF UPDATES 

Updates from staff on municipal activities and projects 
 
 

SUPERVISORS COMMENTS 

Comments or questions from the Board of Supervisors 
 
 
Adjournment 
 

 
UPCOMING MEETING DATES* 

 
HUMAN RELATIONS COMMISSION  THURS  03/07/2024 7:00 P.M. 
BOARD OF SUPERVISORS   TUES  02/27/2024 7:00 P.M. 
ENVIRONMENTAL ADVISORY COUNCIL WED  02/14/2024  7:00 P.M. 
ZONING HEARING BOARD   THURS  03/14/2024  6:00 P.M. 
PARKS AND RECREATION   MON   02/20/2024  6:00 P.M. 
PLANNING COMMISSION   WED  02/21/2024 7:00 P.M. 
 
*Please check the Township website to confirm meeting dates and times. 



 
 
 

M E M O R A N D U M 
ATTN: Board of Supervisors 

DATE: Thursday, February 8, 2024 

FROM: Jamie P. Worman, Assistant Township Manager 

SUBJ: Janssen Parking Lot Expansion-#20-19 Amended Plan Approval 
 
 
Janssen Pharmaceutical Research & Development, LLC has filed an amended land development 

application and plan for a parking lot expansion on their property located at 1400 McKean Road. 

The original plan was approved on September 22, 2020, by Resolution #2020-19 and provided for 

a 3-lot parking expansion adding 297 spaces to the campus. Since that approval two of the three 

proposed parking lots were completed. The third parking lot was not constructed due to unsuitable 

soil and utility conflicts. The location, as approved, is unfeasible.  Therefore, the applicant now 

proposes to remove the third parking lot from the plan and build an equivalent lot in another area 

on the site where an existing temporary parking lot is scheduled to be removed in the rear of 

Building 29. The permanent lot that will be installed behind Building 29 is a 35-space lot. The plan 

also provides associated landscaping, stormwater facilities, and pedestrian circulation 

improvements. There are no proposed changes to vehicular access to the site or the use of the 

buildings and facilities. The plans do not indicate any new or updated waivers from the originally 

approved land development application. The recommended action is that the BOS approve 
the amended land development application with the conditions noted in the approval 
resolution.  
 

The project file is linked here.  

https://lowergwynedd.sharepoint.com/:b:/g/BOS/ETi9fghmYJVDugO6yXniou8BuqKln-tCNsbjHDpcpIoAWA?e=3LNf9y
https://lowergwynedd.sharepoint.com/:f:/g/BOS/Ep21bzMDvuRKqYTHx21WD3oBf8l1LoY6uhdjVtHo14AB-g?e=D5gVE0
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LOWER GWYNEDD TOWNSHIP BOARD OF SUPERVISORS
MONTGOMERY COUNTY, COMMONWEALTH OF PENNSYLVANIA 

RESOLUTION NO. 2024-

JANSSEN BUILDING 29 PARKING LOT EXPANSION — "PROJECT R"
1400 MCKEAN ROAD (PARCEL #39-019-001)

AMENDED PRELIMINARY AND FINAL LAND DEVELOPMENT APPROVAL

BACKGROUND

A. JANSSEN RESEARCH & DEVELOPMENT, LLC (ORTHO-MCNEIL 
PHARMACEUTICAL, INC.) (the "Applicant"), is the owner of a parcel of land of approximately 
one hundred seventy-one (171) acres, bounded by Bethlehem Pike (SR 0309), McKean Road 
and Welsh Rd (SR 0063) and the Old York Road Country Club, being Tax Parcel #39-00-04768-
00-8 (the “Property”), situated entirely in the F-1 Limited Industrial Zoning District (“F-1 District”). 

B. Pursuant to Board of Supervisors’ Resolution #2020-19 approved on September 
22, 2020 (the “Resolution”), the Applicant received preliminary and final land development 
approval (the “Prior Approval”) for the addition of three (3) temporary parking lots, as follows 
(collectively, the “Temporary Lots”): 

(1) a seventeen (17)-space lot west of Building 15; 

(2) a forty-eight (48)-space lot west of the campus loop road adjacent to the 
Route 309 frontage; and 

(3) a seventy-two (72)-space lot west of Building 29.

(collectively, the “Temporary Lots”). 

C. The Applicant now proposes to remove the Temporary Lots and to construct in the 
same location, a new permanent thirty-five (35)-space parking lot, with associated landscaping, 
stormwater, and pedestrian circulation improvements (collectively, the “Proposed 
Development”). No changes are proposed to the existing uses, buildings, and access. 

D. The Proposed Development is depicted on the following plans and reports 
submitted by the Applicant and prepared by Gilmore & Associates, Inc. (collectively, the “Plans”).

(1) Amended Preliminary/Final Land Development Plan, Building 29 Parking 
Lot," dated February 21, 2020, last revised November 3, 2023, consisting of twenty-seven (27) 
sheets entitled "Janssen Pharmaceutical Research & Development, LLC Spring House, PA 
Campus; and

(2) Post Construction Stormwater Management Narrative Report and Erosion 
and Sediment Control Plan Report, both for Campus Project R: Building 29 Parking Expansion, 
both dated November 3, 2023 with no revisions.
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E. Pursuant to Board of Supervisors’ Resolution #2020-19 (the “Resolution”), the 
Applicant received preliminary and final land development approval (the “Prior Approval”) for the 
addition of three parking lots, consisting of three hundred twelve (312) new parking spaces on the 
campus (collectively, the "Development").

F. The Applicant desires to obtain amended preliminary/final land development 
approval of the Plans from Lower Gwynedd Township in accordance with Section 508 of the 
Pennsylvania Municipalities Planning Code (the “MPC”).The Applicant is now seeking an 
amendment to the Approval, to allow for the construction of the Proposed Development. 

RESOLUTION

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Lower Gwynedd Township Board of 
Supervisors (the “Board”) hereby grants amended preliminary and final approval of the Proposed 
Development (the “Amended Approval”), and the Resolution is hereby amended as follows:

1. All terms and conditions of the Resolution and Prior Approval remain in full force 
and effect, except as set forth herein.

2. At this time, the Board waives strict compliance (the “Waivers”) with the following 
provisions of the Lower Gwynedd Township Subdivision and Land Development Ordinance 
(“SALDO”):

(a) Section 1230.46.e.6, which waives the requirement of providing a sidewalk 
of four feet (4’) in width within planting strips at off-street parking lots.  No sidewalk is provided 
within the planting strip.

(b) Section 1230.41.g, which requires a landscaping strip of ten feet (10’) in 
width for every ten (10) parking spaces, and a minimum of ten percent (10%) landscaped area 
for any parking area over two thousand square feet (2,000 sf.).

(c) Section 1240.401.n, which requires storm sewer piping to be a minimum 
diameter of eighteen inches (18”). The Applicant has proposed six inch (6") and eight inch (8") 
pipe diameters between yard drains near Building 29.  The Applicant must provide confirmation, 
acceptable to the Township Engineer, that the pipes are adequately sized for design storms.

2. Prior to the recording of the Plans, the Applicant shall revise the Plans to resolve 
to the satisfaction of the Township, all issues set forth in the Township Engineer’s review letter 
dated January 12, 2024, the entire contents of which are incorporated herein by reference.

3. Prior to the recording of the Plans, the Applicant shall revise the Plans to resolve 
to the satisfaction of the Township, all issues set forth in the Township Traffic Engineer’s review 
letter dated January 10, 2024, the entire contents of which are incorporated herein by reference.

4. The Applicant shall revise the Plans to satisfy any and all comments of the 
Township Planning Commission, the Fire Marshal, the Zoning Officer, and the Montgomery 
County Planning Commission, except to the extent such comments are modified or waived under 
the terms of this Resolution.
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5. Prior to recording the Plans, the Applicant shall provide the Township with all 
required approvals from any outside agencies having jurisdiction over the Development, including, 
but not limited to approval from the Pennsylvania Department of Transportation and the 
Pennsylvania Department of Environmental Protection (the “Third Party Approvals”).

6. Prior to recording the Plans, Applicant shall enter into a Land Development and 
Financial Security Agreement with Lower Gwynedd Township.  The Agreement shall be 
satisfactory to the Township Solicitor and the Board of Supervisors, and the Applicant shall 
obligate itself to complete all of the public improvements shown on the Plans in accordance with 
Township criteria and specifications as well as to secure the completion of the said public 
improvements by posting satisfactory financial security as required by the MPC.

7. The maintenance of all stormwater collection, detention and conveyance facilities 
shall be the responsibility of Applicant, its successors, and assigns. Applicant shall, prior to the 
recording of the Plans, enter into the Township’s form of Stormwater Ownership and Maintenance 
Agreement with the Township for the stormwater facilities on the Property. 

8. This Amended Approval shall not require the Applicant to pay the Township’s 
Recreation Impact Fee, Stormwater Management Facility fee, or Transportation Impact Fee.

9. The Proposed Development shall be constructed in strict accordance with the 
content of the Plans, notes on the Plans, the Third Party Approvals, and the terms and conditions 
of this Preliminary/Final Approval Resolution. 

10. Applicant shall provide the Township Manager and the Township Engineer with at 
least seventy-two (72) hours’ notice prior to the initiation of any grading or ground clearing 
(whether for the construction of public improvements or in connection with individual buildings or 
additions) so that the Township may certify that all appropriate erosion and sedimentation control 
facilities have been properly installed and also that snow fencing or other types of boundary 
markers (acceptable to the Township) have been installed to protect such trees as are specifically 
proposed not to be eliminated during the construction of the Development.

11. Consistent with Section 509(b) of the MPC, the payment of all applicable fees and 
the funding of all escrows under the Land Development and Financial Agreement must be 
accomplished within ninety (90) days of the date of this Resolution unless a written extension is 
granted by Lower Gwynedd Township.  Until the applicable fees have been paid and the escrows 
fully funded, the final plat or record plan shall not be signed or recorded.  In the event that the 
fees have not been paid and the escrow has not been funded within ninety (90) days of this 
Resolution (or any written extension thereof), the Final subdivision approval shall expire and be 
deemed to have been revoked.

12. Under the provisions of the MPC, the Applicant has the right to accept or reject 
conditions imposed by the Board of Supervisors upon preliminary/final approval.  In the absence 
of an appeal or a notice of rejection filed in writing within thirty (30) days from the date of this 
Resolution, the conditions set forth herein shall be deemed to have been accepted by the 
Applicant.  If the Township receives written notice of an appeal or rejection of any of the conditions 



- 4 -

set forth herein within thirty (30) days from the date of this Resolution, this approval and the 
Waivers granted (which are granted contingent upon the acceptance of the conditions set forth 
herein) shall be deemed to be automatically rescinded and revoked and the application shall be 
considered denied based upon the failure to fully comply with all of the sections set forth in this 
Resolution and as authorized by Section 508 of the MPC.

13. The cost of accomplishing, satisfying, and meeting all of the terms and conditions 
and requirements of the Plans, notes to the Plans, this Amended Approval, and the Land 
Development and Financial Security Agreement, shall be borne entirely by the Applicant and shall 
be at no cost to the Township.

RESOLVED AND APPROVED at the public meeting of the Lower Gwynedd Township 
Board of Supervisors held on February 13, 2024.

LOWER GWYNEDD TOWNSHIP
ATTEST: BOARD OF SUPERVISORS

By:
MIMI GLEASON, TOWNSHIP MANAGER DANIELLE A. DUCKETT, 
CHAIRPERSON

ACCEPTED BY THE APPLICANT:
JANSSEN RESEARCH & DEVELOPMENT, LLC 
(ORTHO-MCNEIL PHARMACEUTICAL, INC.)

By:
AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE

Print Name/Title:   

Dated: , 2024













 

425 Commerce Drive, Suite 200, Fort Washington, PA 19034 
P: 215.283.9444 
bowman.com 

January 10, 2024   
 
 
 
Ms. Mimi Gleason 
Township Manager 
Lower Gwynedd Township 
1130 N. Bethlehem Pike 
P.O. Box 625 
Spring House, PA  19477 
 
RE: Traffic Review #1 – Amended Preliminary/Final Land Development Plans 

Janssen Spring House Campus Parking Lot Expansion – 1400 McKean Road  
Lower Gwynedd Township, Montgomery County, PA  

 Project No. 310441-01-001 
 
Dear Mimi, 
 
Per your request, Bowman Consulting Group (herein will refer as Bowman) has completed our initial traffic review 
of the amended land development plans for the proposed parking lot expansion to be located at the Janssen 
Spring House Campus in Lower Gwynedd Township, Montgomery County, PA.  It should be noted that a parking 
lot expansion for the Janssen Spring House Campus was previously approved via Township Resolution 2020-19 
and was to consist of an additional 46 parking spaces in Lot B East, an additional 144 parking spaces in Lot C 
West, and an additional 301 parking spaces in Lot B West.  Since that approval, the 46 parking spaces in Lot B 
East are no longer proposed, however, 35 parking spaces are now proposed in the parking area to the south of 
Building 29 which are the subject of this review letter.  Access to the site will continue to be provided via the 
existing driveways along McKean Road and Welsh Road (S.R. 0063).  It should be noted that no additional 
buildings are proposed with the parking lot expansion. 
 
The following document was reviewed in preparation of our comments: 
 

• Amended Preliminary/Final Land Development Plans – Proposed Parking Expansion, prepared by 
Gilmore & Associates, Inc., last revised November 3, 2023. 
 

Based on our review of the document listed above, Bowman offers the following comments for consideration by 
the Township and action by the applicant’s team to address: 
 

1. Sight distance measurements should be shown on the plans where the proposed driveway to/from the 
parking area adjacent to Building 29 meets the service drive as required in Section 1230.38(a)(3) of the 
Subdivision and Land Development Ordinance. 
 

2. According to Section 1230.46(e)(8) of the Subdivision and Land Development Ordinance, a 24-foot 
width should be provided along drive aisles with two-way traffic.  The plans currently show a 20-foot 
drive aisle on the eastern and western ends of the parking area adjacent to Building 29.    
 

3. The applicant’s engineer must coordinate the proposed plan amendment with the Township Fire Marshal 
for adequacy of access for emergency vehicle apparatus. 

 
4. The crosswalk located along the service drive to the east of the parking area adjacent to Building 29 

should be removed from the plans. 
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5. The applicant is proposing to eliminate two (2) crosswalks installed at the temporary parking area that 
will be removed.  The stop bars, signs, and stop pavement marking legends that accompany these 
crosswalks should also be removed by the applicant.  
 

6. The site modifications for the proposed plan amendment will not generate any additional “new” weekday 
afternoon peak hour trips compared to the approved plan from 2020.  As a result, the proposed plan 
amendment is not subject to an additional Transportation Impact Fee.   
 

7. It is noted that the 2020 approval for the parking lot expansion included two traffic related conditions 
for the applicant to complete at a later unspecified date: 
 
1. Complete an additional traffic study to evaluate the feasibility and effectiveness of potential peak 

hour turn restrictions at the McKean Road driveway. 
2. Provide an ADA compliant pedestrian crossing on McKean Road at or near the intersection with 

Wooded Pond Road. 
 

The Township recommends that the additional traffic study and the McKean Road pedestrian crossing 
continue to be deferred until a later date possibly after further master planning work is completed by 
the Township for the McKean Road corridor. 

 
8. Based on our review, the applicant should address the aforementioned comments, and provide revised 

plans to the Township and our office for further review and approval recommendations. The applicant's 
engineer must provide a response letter that describes how each specific review comment has been 
addressed, where each can be found in the materials, as opposed to general responses. This will aid in 
the detailed review and subsequent review timeframes. 

 
We trust that this review letter responds to the Township’s request and addresses our review of the materials 
apparent to us at this time.  If the Township has any questions, or requires further clarification, please contact me. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Chad Dixson, AICP, PP 
Senior Project Manager 
 
BMJ/CED 
 
cc: Jamie Worman, Assistant Township Manager 

Patty Sexton-Furber, Building Codes Administrator 
 Bryan McAdam, P.E., CKS Engineers 

Neil Stein, Esquire, Solicitor 
 Al Comly, Township Fire Marshal 
 Kevin Selger, RLA, Gilmore & Associates, Inc.  
 Jeffrey Kelley, P.E., Gilmore & Associates, Inc.  
 
Q:\PA-FTWA-MC\MCM\eng\LOWERGW1\310441-01-001 - Janssen Parking Expansion\Project Management\Submissions\2023-12-04 Amended LD Plan\Review\2024-01-10 
Review Letter #1_Amended LD Plans Janssen Parking.docx 
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December 18, 2023 
 
Ms. Jamie Worman, Assistant Township Manager 
Lower Gwynedd Township 
1130 North Bethlehem Pike 
Post Office Box 625 
Spring House, Pennsylvania 19477   
 
Re:  MCPC # 20-0080-002 
Plan Name: Janssen Revised Parking Expansion 
(1 lot on 171.68 acres) 
Situate: McKean Road (west), Welsh Road (north) 
Lower Gwynedd Township 
 
 
Dear Ms. Worman: 

We have reviewed the above-referenced revised land development in accordance with Section 502of Act 247, 
"The Pennsylvania Municipalities Planning Code," as you requested on November 30, 2023. We forward this 
letter as a report of our review. 

BACKGROUND  

The applicant, Janssen, has submitted an amended land development plan for the parking lot expansion on the 
Janssen campus. The previously approved plan had proposed three new parking lots; however, one of the 
proposed parking lots, Project O/Parking Lot B-East, is no longer feasible. Therefore, the applicant is proposing 
to locate the parking lot indicated on the plan as Project R/Building 29 Parking Lot, to the location of a 
temporary parking lot behind Building 29, which is scheduled to be removed. The proposal includes the 
construction of a concrete pedestrian walkway connecting the parking lot to the building.  

The property is located in the F-1 Limited Industrial Zoning District. We reviewed a previously submitted 
proposal for this site in a letter dated May 22, 2020. 

COMPREHENSIVE PLAN COMPLIANCE 

The proposal is generally consistent with the goals and objectives established in our county comprehensive plan, 
Montco 2040: A Shared Vision. An important goal of the comprehensive plan is to encourage development and 
investment where infrastructure already exists. This goal will be implemented through advocacy for high-quality 

https://nam11.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.montgomerycountypa.gov%2F&data=05%7C01%7CAnnMarie.Meehan%40montgomerycountypa.gov%7C48cd4dc4cdae4e6e8df508db55422378%7Cabb624ec6a274c8195ceb75e7c96ad9c%7C0%7C0%7C638197514784792982%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=LX%2BxRadsNCjBfc%2F1y9iGjkxuE22IH5cpcsbw0S6maW8%3D&reserved=0
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Ms. Jamie Worman 
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 redevelopment and improvements on existing development project sites, as well as locating new development 
in designated growth areas in the County.  

RECOMMENDATION 

The Montgomery County Planning Commission (MCPC) generally supports the applicant’s proposal, however, in 
the course of our review we have identified the following issues that the applicant and township may wish to 
consider prior to final plan approval.  Our comments are as follows: 

REVIEW COMMENTS  

PARKING LOT LANDSCAPING 

The proposal includes four trees to be planted along the perimeter of the parking lot. Two existing trees (30 
caliber inches) would be removed as part of the demolition of the existing paved area. We recommend planting 
more trees in and around the parking lot in order to provide more shade over the parking lot area. 

Based on the plans provided, the planting islands proposed for each end of the parking lot row would be 8.67-
feet-wide and would be planted with creeping juniper (Sheet No. C4.50). The township’s Subdivision and Land 
Development Ordinance (SALDO) requires that planting strips at the end of a parking row be 10-feet wide (§ 
1230.46(e)(2)) and include lights and trees (§ 1230.46(e)(6)). We understand that the parking lot lights shall not 
interfere with shade trees. However, we encourage the planting of shade trees in parking areas as much as 
possible. We suggest the applicant consider how to include additional trees in the amended parking lot location.  

SITE DESIGN  

A. Pedestrian Circulation 

We wish to reiterate the following comment from our previous review letter. In light of the submission of 
plans related to proposed improvements to off-street parking facilities within this development, it is 
suggested that the applicant’s engineer review with municipal officials how these plans will ensure safe 
internal pedestrian circulation from parking areas to and from building entrances. It is suggested that the 
implementation of various traffic calming strategies may be needed. 

The proposal includes a pedestrian refuge in one of the parking lot planting islands (as per § 1230.46(e)(6)). 
The applicant may want to consider how crosswalks and highly-visible walkways could be provided in order 
to create a safe connection between the parking lot and concrete sidewalks along the building. 

CONCLUSION 

We wish to reiterate that MCPC generally supports the applicant’s proposal. Please note that the review 
comments and recommendations contained in this report are advisory to the municipality and final disposition 
for the approval of any proposal will be made by the municipality.  
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Ms. Jamie Worman 

 

December 18, 2023 

 

 Should the governing body approve a final plat of this proposal, the applicant must present the plan to our office 
for seal and signature prior to recording with the Recorder of Deeds office. A paper copy bearing the municipal 
seal and signature of approval must be supplied for our files. Please print the assigned MCPC number (20-0080-
002) on any plans submitted for final recording. 
 

Sincerely, 

 
 
Claire Warner, Senior Community Planner  
Claire.Warner@montgomerycountypa.gov – 610-278-3755 
 
c: Gilmore & Associates, Applicant’s Representative  
 Mimi Gleason, Interim Township Manager  
 Kenneth Amey, AICP, Township Zoning Officer  
 Craig Melograno, Chairman, Planning Commission 
 
Attachment A: Aerial Image of Site 
Attachment B: Reduced Copy of Applicant’s Proposed Site Plan 
Attachment C: Reduced Copy of Applicant’s Proposed Site Plan, Revised Location of Parking Lot 

 

 

mailto:Claire.Warner@montgomerycountypa.gov
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LOWER GWYNEDD TOWNSHIP 
PLANNING COMMISSION  
Minutes of January 17, 2024 

 
Present:   Craig Melograno, Chairman 

     Rich Valiga, Vice-Chair 
           Maureen Nunn 

     Rusty Beardsley 
     Danielle Porreca                                                                                 
     Craig Adams 

          Patty Furber, B&Z Administrator 
          Ed Brown, Gilmore & Associates 
          Chad Dixson, Bowman 
          Cindy VanHise, CKS Engineers  
                                               

      Michael Mrozinski           
                                                                                                                                                

Absent:    
                                               

Call to Order: 
The meeting of the Lower Gwynedd Township Planning Commission was called to order at 
7:00 PM. 
 
 
 
Approval of Minutes:  September 20, 2023 
A motion was made by Ms. Porreca and seconded by Mr. Beardsley to approve the minutes of 
the Lower Gwynedd Township Planning Commission meeting of September 20, 2023.  The 
motion carried unanimously.  
 

 
 
Reorganization of Planning Commission: 
 
•  Chairman: A motion was made by Mr. Beardsley and seconded by Ms. Porreca to re-elect Mr. 
Melograno as the Chairman. The motion passed 7-0 vote. 
•  Vice Chair: A motion was made by Mr. Beardsley and seconded by Ms. Porreca to re-elect 
Mr. Valiga as Vice-Chair. The motion passed 7-0 vote. 
•  Secretary: A motion was made by Ms. Porreca to re-elect Ms. Furber as Secretary and 
seconded by Mr. Valiga. The motion passed 7-0 vote. 
•  Vice Secretary: A motion was made by Ms. Porreca to re-elect Ms. Worman as Vice-Secretary 
and seconded by Mr. Valiga. The motion passed 7-0 vote. 
 

 
 
Subdivision/Land Development: 
 
Janssen Permanent Parking – Amended Plan    #20-01 LD 
1400 McKean Rd. 
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Janssen was represented by Mr. Kevin Selger from Gilmore Associates and Mr. Jim Lilly from the 
Spring House Janssen campus.  Ms. Cindy VanHise from CKS Engineers was present for the 
Township. Mr. Selger informed the board that back in August of 2020 the applicant was approved 
for three parking lots which added 297 spaces to the campus. Mr. Selger stated that the applicant 
would like to request to amend their approved plan by deleting the B East Parking Lot. They 
would like to move the permanent parking lot to an area behind Building 29, which currently has 
a temporary parking lot.  Mr. Selger stated the reason for the change was that during construction 
they ran into a lot of unsuitable soil onsite and numerous conflicts with underground utilities.  
Mr. Selger stated that the temporary parking lot needs to be removed anyway and is already 
prepared.   
 
Mr. Selger explained to the PC that they received two review letters, CKS Engineers dated January 
12, 2024, and the Township’s traffic engineer, Bowman, dated January 10, 2024. Mr. Selger stated 
that he had discussed the review letters with both consultants prior to tonight’s meeting.  Mr. 
Selger stated they made some designs for the plans to address the fire truck turn-around issue. 
Revised plans were submitted to the Fire Marshal, Al Comly, but there was no feedback prior to 
tonight’s meeting.  Mr. Selger stated that the amended plan shows some landscaping that 
includes some planting of trees, but on the side that has the underground utilities, shrubs will be 
planted instead.  Mr. Melograno wanted to know if any handicapped parking would be 
eliminated.  Mr. Selger stated that the ADA parking would be increased because they gained 
parking spaces by moving the lot.  Mr. Melgrano wanted to know, since there’s no entrance into 
the building, how do employees get to where they need to go from the parking lot?  Mr. Selger 
stated the current parking lot is used by the maintenance staff and they enter through the central 
plant.  Mr. Lilly stated that they have access to an entrance with a sidewalk that is close to the 
building.   
 
Mr. Adams wanted to know why they couldn’t include more plantings where the underground 
utilities were located.  Mr. Adams suggested that they should add more robust plantings around 
that whole area as opposed to trying to get away from the underground utilities. Mr. Lilly stated 
they would take that under their advisement.    
 
Mr. Melograno requested that Ms. VanHise discuss the waivers in her review letter dated January 
12. Ms. VanHise stated that they were under the maximum amount of impervious coverage but 
wanted clarification as there was a discrepancy with their stormwater management narrative.   
Ms. VanHise requested a note be added to the plan regarding the maximum number of 
employees per shift, the applicant made her aware that there are no shifts, they refer to them as 
seats.  Mr. Selger stated that there are 2,074 employees, which equates to seats onsite.  Mr. 
Melograno wanted to clarify that the building is so large and if everyone showed up, there would 
be enough parking, is that correct? Mr. Selger stated that was correct. Ms. VanHise stated that 
there was a comment regarding the exterior lighting on site.  She stated that the ordinance states 
that the exterior lighting maximum height may exceed 14’ and go up to 25’, so there is no issue 
with what was proposed.  Ms. VanHise wasn’t sure how Lower Gwynedd handled waivers if 
they would need to be reinstated with the amended approval.  Mr. Selger stated that the waivers 
are the same, except one waiver would be added regarding swapping out some of the area drains. 
He stated that would be bubbled on the plan.  Ms. VanHise informed the PC she was not aware 
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that the doors in building 29 were not ingress, but egress.  Mr. Melograno wanted to know what 
would happen if that changed? Mr. Selger stated that it wouldn’t change.  Ms. VanHise stated 
that a crosswalk was proposed across the service walk that should be eliminated.  Mr. Melograno 
wanted to know if the amended plan shows that deletion? Mr. Selger stated that he did not receive 
their review letter in time to delete that from their plan but would be shown on the revised 
amended plan.  Ms. VanHise stated that the Fire Marshal should review the one-way drive fire 
apparatus circulation and approach to the building. Ms. VanHise stated if the Fire Marshal 
approves it, CKS is fine with the parking layout. Mr. Valiga wanted to know if the orientation of 
the parking spaces would change. Mr. Selger stated that the parking is somewhat oriented 
perpendicular to the entrance, given the small location that they must get the quantity of parking 
to fit the amount of parking maximum that was approved.  He stated that this would not be a 
main parking lot, but a secondary parking lot.  Mr. Valiga wanted to know if a waiver would be 
required.  Ms. VanHise stated that this should require a waiver.  Mr. Selger agreed.  Ms. VanHise 
brought up the brightness and intensity of the lighting.  Mr. Selger agreed to look at the lighting 
and bring down the intensity, that there was a calculation error.  Mr. Selger stated that they intend 
on using the same lighting as with their original approved plan.  Ms. VanHise stated that a curb 
taper would be provided.  Ms. VanHise stated that she suggested an alternate species of tree to 
be planted along with a diversity of plantings.  Mr. Valiga wanted to know what the alternate 
tree species would be.  Mr. Selger stated red sunset maples, something native.  Mr. Selger stated 
that the landscaping was fairly extensive with the other parking lots.  Mr. Valiga wanted to know 
what diversity meant.  Mr. Selger stated around two to three different types of trees.  Ms. VanHise 
stated that there is a current NPDES permit, and that the applicant has applied for an amendment 
to it.  Ms. VanHise stated that a letter was received from the Montgomery County Conversation 
District, and they will be resubmitting back to them.  Mr. Valiga wanted to know if the permitted 
amendment could change any requirements.  Ms. VanHise stated they would have to come back 
to the PC, but there would have to be significant changes in order for that to happen. Mr. Selger 
stated they have a NPDES permit for the entire campus that expires on December 7, 2024.  Ms. 
VanHise stated that they could file for an extension if needed.   Ms. VanHise stated she wanted 
clarification regarding the type of inlet, type “M” or type “C”.  Mr. Selger stated there is an 
existing inlet, type “M” and the existing curbing is built around that inlet.  They intend to rebuild 
and install a “C” inlet and repour the curbing.  Ms. VanHise stated that comments 3, 4, and 5 
were drafting errors and will comply.  Ms. VanHise stated that drainage infrastructure would 
remain in place.  Mr. Selger stated that there are two existing inlets that existed prior that will 
remain. Mr. Selger stated that everything internal to the main campus loop road flows into the 
onsite pond.  Ms. VanHise requested no parking signs to be installed along the northwest and 
southeast curb lines. The applicant will comply.  
 
Mr. Melograno requested Mr. Dixson discuss his review letter. Mr. Dixson stated that Bowman’s 
comments are very minor, he stated that there are a couple crosswalks along the circulation road 
through the campus, those were put in for the temporary parking lot, he wants to make sure all 
the pavement markings and signage are removed to avoid driver confusion.  Mr. Dixson stated 
that there is no net increase in what is being proposed from the original plan, so there is no 
additional traffic generated from the amended plan.  Mr. Dixson stated that back in 2020 there 
were conditions that were deferred, a traffic study for the McKean Road driveway to look at 
potential peak-hour restrictions for certain turning movements and a pedestrian crossing on 
McKean Road near the Wooded Pond Road intersection.  Mr. Dixson recommends that these 
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continue to be deferred until the Township does some further planning for the McKean Road 
corridor to see if these improvements would fit into the overall plan.  Mr. Selger stated he would 
comply with both review letters.  Mr. Melograno asked if the applicant would comply with the 
Fire Marshal comments when received.  Mr. Selger agreed they would.  Ms. Nunn wanted to 
make sure Mr. Selger was aware that they have Welsh Road listed on both sides of the campus 
on the plans. Mr. Selger thanked Ms. Nunn for making him aware of the error. 
 
A motion was made by Mr. Adams and seconded by Mr. Beardsley to recommend the amended 
land development plan for approval by the Board of Supervisors based on the following 
conditions:  
 

1. The applicant will comply with the review letters from CKS dated January 12, 2024, 
Bowman dated January 10, 2024.  Since the PC did not receive any comments from the 
Fire Marshal, the applicant agreed that they would work with the Fire Marshal, Al 
Comly, to address any forthcoming comments. 
 

The motion passed with a 7-0 vote. 
 

 
1325 Sumneytown Pike 
Gwynedd Mercy University       #23-03LD 
Frances M. Maguire Healthcare Innovation Center 
 
Present for the land development application was Ms. Christen Pionzio from HRMM&L, Mr. 
Steven Freeman, Director of Campus Projects and Construction, Mr. George Hartman, Mr. 
Griffin Anderson and Mr. Travis North from Bohler Engineering.   
 
Ms. Pionzio explained since they were here back in August they have revised and resubmitted 
plans.  She explained they received cleaner review letters with no new waivers.  Ms. Pionzio 
stated that they left last time knowing that they owed a whole lot of replacement trees, and the 
question was left with them, do they want to be environmentalists or just write a check, what do 
we really care about in Lower Gwynedd.  Ms. Pionzio stated that they took this to heart, she 
stated that the PC wanted to try and figure out the massive tree replacement issue and wanted a 
trail plan, which was all part of the resubmission.  Ms. Pionzio stated that they reduced the size 
of the building, it was 70,181 sq. feet, reduced to 62,608 sq. feet.  Ms. Pionzio stated that they hired 
an arborist, gave him the limits of disturbance, he then evaluated and tagged all the dead, dying 
and healthy trees. Ms. Pionzio stated that that after that the replacement number was drastically 
reduced.  They started at 7,031 caliper inches (503 trees) only 122 trees are healthy which now 
equals 1,457 caliper inches. They can replace 1,127 caliper inches; they are short 330 caliper inches.  
Ms. Pionzio stated that they spent around $30K on the arborist to get the study done.  Ms. Pionzio 
stated that they found that it was a good investment, they were pleased that dying trees are in 
the line of disturbance and that the healthy trees are out of the line of disturbance.  Ms. Pionzio 
stated they have used as much of the existing basin, so not to disturb more trees than necessary 
for the new basin.  Ms. Pionzio stated the parking lot will consist of 290 spaces, 132 are existing.  
Ms. Pionzio stated that this would be a joint parking lot, the parking would be between a shared 
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area.  Ms. Pionzio stated the Fire Marshal wanted better access to the Triplex area.  They will be 
widening the fire access area and have stopped students from using that area.   
 
Mr. North stated that the tree replacement would consist of around six or seven different types 
of species…American hornbeam, skyline thornless honey locust, sweetgum seedless, sour gum, 
American sycamore, swamp white oak, pin oak, white fur, white cedar, sweet bay, Australian 
serviceberry, all with no long-term irrigation. Mr. North stated that after the first year they won’t 
have to be irrigated anymore.  Mr. Melograno asked if they felt they were jamming a bunch of 
trees onto the plan?  Mr. North stated they are trying to avoid packing in too many trees to give 
them space to grow and thrive.  Mr. Beardsley wanted to know about the deer population and its 
impact.  Mr. North stated that is why they chose the list because they are generally a very resilient 
species of trees.  Mr. Beardsley wanted to know the height of the proposed trees.  Mr. North stated 
they are proposing larger trees, the trees would be around 4” caliper, which would equal about 
15’ – 18’ in height once matured.  Mr. Melograno stated that back in August he did request larger 
trees, so he was happy to see that they listened to his request.  Mr. Valiga wanted to know what 
the lifespan is of a tree that is in poor condition.  Mr. North stated around 5 years.  Ms. Pionzio 
stated that it’s really a 0–5-year life expectancy for dying/poor conditioned trees.  Mr. Brown 
stated that dead or dying trees are not usually listed within the tree replacement category.  Mr. 
Beardsley stated that they need to remove the dying trees to make room for the new trees.  Ms. 
Pionzio stated they wanted to make sure not to overplant to avoid the trees growing too closely 
together.  Mr. Melograno wanted to know why they wouldn’t look at other parts of the campus, 
not part of the disturbance area.  Ms. Pionzio stated it’s due to the costs, they don’t have the funds 
to walk around the campus and do an evaluation.  Mr. Freeman stated that they have removed 
dangerous dying trees along campus.  Ms. Pionzio stated that with what they are proposing to 
plant, they are shy of 19.71 metric tons of carbon removal. She continued to explain how they 
plan to make that up. Ms. Pionzio stated that they looked at increasing the roof steel to support 
the load of solar panels. She said that they cannot afford to do that now, but for future installation. 
Mr. Adams wanted to know the reluctance to install the solar panels?  Mr. Freeman stated that 
they looked at installing solar on their tennis courts that aren’t being used right now, but that 
wouldn’t work out because it wasn’t sustainable enough and the cost was overwhelming.  Ms. 
Nunn wanted to know what the circumstances in the future are that they might install the solar 
panels?  Mr. Freeman stated the costs would have to go down and efficiency would have to be 
greater. Mr. Freeman stated that the panels were designed into the proposed building, and they 
don’t intend to back out of that.   
 
Ms. Pionzio stated that they hired the Evolution Sustaining Group for their help on how they can 
improve the carbon metric tonnage for carbon reduction.  They looked at lighting around the 
whole campus and EV charging stations.  They looked at every light on campus, all metal halides 
will be replaced with LED (total of 3,511 fixtures) for the entire campus.  They will be adding 4 
dual port EV charging stations along the front of the building.  There will be eight charging places.  
Mr. Adams wanted to know how many students drive EV cars?  Ms. Pionzio stated that the 
charging stations are not only for students, but faculty members, and this will be an event space 
as well, so visitors can use the EV stations too. Mr. Freeman stated currently around 10 
students/facility members drive EV cars, that he is aware of.  Ms. Pionzio stated that with all the 
upgrades they are at 363 metric tons of carbon reduction.  Mr. Melograno stated that back in 
August he was firm with his statement of what was expected, and he felt that they took him very 



 

6 
 

seriously.  Ms. Pionzio stated that it took them four months to gather all this information and they 
tried their hardest.  
  
Mr. Valiga wanted to know how many real trees will be replaced? Mr. North stated that 218 trees 
and 971 shrubs will be planted, which is an equivalency that is permitted by the ordinance. He 
stated the total caliper inches would equal 1,127.  Mr. North stated that every 10 shrubs is the 
equivalent to one tree.  Mr. Valiga wanted to know where the conversion factor came from.  Mr. 
North stated that is located in the SALDO section 1230.41(i) outlines the equivalency table.  Mr. 
Melograno stated that they are setting a good precedent for what they have done.  Ms. Nunn 
stated that the PC challenged the applicant to come up with other alternatives and she was 
pleased with their resubmission.  
 
Mr. Melograno wanted to know about the trail plan.  Ms. Pionzio showed the trail plan, the purple 
is the current network of trails running through the campus.  Mr. Melograno wanted to know if 
there was an easement along Evans Rd. for a trail connection.  Ms. Pionzio stated that the high 
school gave an easement along that frontage a few years ago.  Mr. Melograno wanted to know if 
that would make sense to extend that trail?  Ms. Pionzio stated they could do that. Mr. Freeman 
stated they just went through dedication of all the trails and sidewalks on campus to become part 
of the Township trail system last year.   
 
Mr. Melograno wanted to know, even though we haven’t really got into the consultant review 
letters from October, if they would comply with those? Mr. Brown stated there was a 
recommendation in their review letter to add a 15’ wide trail easement along Evans Rd.  Mr. 
Melograno wanted to know about the Fire Marshal’s review letter, they said they would comply 
with his comments regarding the fire hydrant.   
 
A motion was made by Mr. Beardsley and seconded by Ms. Porreca to recommend this 
application for preliminary/final land development approval by the Board of Supervisors based 
on the following conditions:  
 
1. The applicant will provide a 15’ wide trail easement along Evans Rd.; 
2.  The applicant will comply with all review letters from Gilmore, Bowman and Lower 
Gwynedd Fire Marshal, Al Comly; 
3.  The PC recommends granting all waivers conditioned that the applicant installs 4 dual EV 
charging stations, increase the roof steel load capacity to support future solar panels, convert all 
lighting on campus to LED by 2025; 
4. The PC accepts and supports the findings from the arborist report, the landscape architect 
design, Bohler’s carbon reduction analysis and the Evolution Sustainability Group’s LED 
Lighting & EV Charging Project Overview report. 
 

The motion passed with a 7-0 vote. 
 

 
ADJOURNMENT 
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 8:50 P.M.  
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Respectfully submitted, 
Patty Furber, Secretary 



M E M O R A N D U M 
ATTN: Board of Supervisors 

DATE: Friday, February 9, 2024 

FROM: Jamie P. Worman, Assistant Township Manager 

SUBJ: Montco 2040 Grant Application- Possible Project 

The 2024 cycle for the Montco 2040 Implementation Grant Program is now open. Applications are 

due by March 1st.  Township Staff has been reviewing possible projects to submit for funding 

through this program. The grant amount has been increased this year to a $250K maximum 

award. Projects that further the goals of the County's comprehensive land use plan and fit into the 

focus categories receive greater consideration during the application review. One of the focus 

categories is walk and bike Montco with the theme of connected communities. Walkability is a 

major goal and can be accomplished through projects aimed at adding trials, paths, and sidewalk 

connections along with bike facilities. 

Staff is recommending that the BOS consider submitting a grant application for the Penllyn Train 

Station Trail Connection which was one of the areas addressed through the master park planning 

process. The project would extend a trail from Pen-Ambler Park along Pen-Ambler Road to the 

intersection at Old Penllyn Pike and provide crosswalks and sidewalk extension to the train 

station. The estimated cost of the project is $444,418.  

If the BOS concurs with staff's recommendation, we will prepare a resolution for approval 
at the next meeting.



 
1130 N. BETHLEHEM PIKE• P.O. BOX 625 • SPRING HOUSE, PA 19477-0625 • 215-646-5302 • FAX 215-646-3357 

www.lowergwynedd.org 
 

February 14, 2024 
 
Steve Gault, P.E., PTOE 
Chief, TSMO Arterials and Planning Section 
Bureau of Maintenance and Operations, Transportation Operations Division 
Pennsylvania Department of Transportation 
400 North Street 
Harrisburg, PA 17120-0064 
 
Re:  Green Light-Go Application – Year 9 (2024) 

Welsh Road Signal Upgrades 
Lower Gwynedd Township, Montgomery County, PA 
Funding Commitment Letter 
 

Dear Mr. Gault, 
 
On behalf of Lower Gwynedd Township, I am submitting this letter as demonstration of Lower Gwynedd 
Township’s commitment to provide match funding for traffic signal modifications for Welsh Road at the 
intersections with Evans Road and Darden Drive/Gwynedd Crossing Access. We are requesting 
$324,640.00 in Green Light – Go Program funding and have a secured match in the amount of 
$81,160.00.  Our application for the subject project involves upgrades, consisting of the following: 

 
• Provide new controller assemblies at both intersections, 
• Replace existing loops with non-invasive stop bar detection system, 
• Provide advanced radar dilemma zone detection system, 
• Replace the 5-section signal head for protected/permitted left turns with a 4-section left 

turn signal with flashing yellow arrow, 
• Replace existing radio communication system and tie to the PennDOT's Unified Command 

and Control System. 
 
At this time, Lower Gwynedd has programmed a total of $81,160.00 in the Township General Fund for 
the project.  Please accept this letter as demonstration of Lower Gwynedd Township’s commitment to 
the project and providing the matching funds as outlined above. 
 
If you have any questions regarding Lower Gwynedd’s funding commitment, I welcome you or your staff 
to contact me directly to discuss the project and funding sources. 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
Mimi Gleason 
Township Manager 

http://www.lowergwynedd.org/


M E M O R A N D U M 

ATTN: Board of Supervisors 

DATE: Friday, February 09, 2024 

FROM: Jamie P. Worman, Assistant Township Manager 

SUBJ: Wissahickon Clean Water Partnership Governance Structure 

As you are aware the Wissahickon Clean Water Partnership (WCWP) is looking ahead to the 

implementation phase of the Water Quality Improvement Plan (WQIP). At the September 12, 

2023, BOS meeting we discussed options for how this transition can occur and what 

governance structure would best fit the needs of the group moving forward. The consensus of 

the BOS was that the consortium structure was preferred. As I had explained in my prior memo, 

the management committee voted to determine which governance structure option each 

representative would take back to its municipality (solicitor, board, etc.) as a recommendation 

and then each municipality is required to pass a resolution formally endorsing the governance 

structure the WCWP will utilize moving forward.  The management committee voted, and the 

recommended governance structure is the consortium. The corresponding resolution is attached 

to this memo. The recommended action is that the BOS approve Resolution #2024-07 
endorsing the creation of a municipal consortium to implement a water quality 
improvement plan for the Wissahickon Creek.  



BOARD OF SUPERVISORS 
LOWER GWYNEDD TOWNSHIP 

MONTGOMERY COUNTY, 
PENNSYLVANIA 

RESOLUTION 2024-8 

ENDORSING THE CREATION OF A MUNICIPAL CONSORTIUM TO IMPLEMENT 
A WATER QUALITY IMPROVEMENT PLAN FOR THE WISSAHICKON CREEK  

WHEREAS, since 2016 Lower Gwynedd Township has been working cooperatively with other 
municipalities and wastewater treatment plants in the Wissahickon Creek watershed (collectively, the 
“Group”), to prepare of a Water Quality Improvement Plan (“WQIP”) as an alternative to the May 2015 Draft 
Total Phosphorous TMDL for the Wissahickon Creek published by the United States Environmental 
Protection Agency; and 

WHEREAS, the Group formed and appointed representatives to a “Management Committee,” to 
oversee the development and implementation of the WQIP (the “Management Committee”); and 

WHEREAS, at its September 14, 2023 meeting, the Management Committee voted to recommend 
the formation of a “Municipal Consortium” to implement the WQIP (the “Consortium”); and 

WHEREAS, the Management Committee has requested each member of the Group to formally 
commit to support the Consortium when it is formed, by appointing a representative and alternate to 
participate in its operation; and 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED: 

1. The Lower Gwynedd Township Board of Supervisors (the “BOS”) agrees to
support the Consortium and upon its formation, to appoint a representative and alternate to participate in 
the operation of the Consortium. 

2. In that the Consortium has not yet been formed, this Resolution is conditioned upon 
future BOS approval of the Consortium’s formation and operating documents, and the estimated 
amount of the Township’s financial commitment to the Consortium, which will be developed and 
submitted to Lower Gwynedd Township if the Group endorses the "Municipal Consortium" structure.  

RESOLVED and ENACTED this 13th day of February, 2024. 

ATTEST:
BOARD OF SUPERVISORS OF  
LOWER GWYNEDD TOWNSHIP 

MIMI GLEASON, TOWNSHIP MANAGER 
By: 
DANIELLE A. DUCKETT, CHAIRPERSON 



 

 

 
Gilmore & Associates, Inc. 

Building on a Foundation of Excellence 

www.gilmore-assoc.com 

 

65 East Butler Avenue│Suite 100│New Britain, PA 18901│Phone: 215-345-4330│Fax: 215-345-8606 

February 9, 2024 
 

Request for Authorization to Advertise 
 
Project Name:  2024 Lower Gwynedd Mill & Overlay Project 
 2024 Lower Gwynedd Ultra-Thin Bonded Wearing Course Project 
 
Project Description:  
 
The Lower Gwynedd Road Programs will consist of two (2) contracts including the Mill/Overlay Contract and the 
Ultra-Thin Bonded Wearing Course Project. The projects involve resurfacing the roads utilizing a traditional mill and 
overlay method or the placement of an ultra-thin bonded wearing course over the existing roadway surface. The 
roadways scheduled to be resurfaced are listed below.  
 
Project Locations: 
 
The work to be completed under the 2024 Lower Gwynedd Mill & Overlay Project is located along the following 
roads. 
 
Base Bid – Mill & Overlay 

• Judie Lane – From Alene Road to Marie Road 

• Marie Road – From Davis Road to Cul-de-Sac 

• Gwynedd Avenue – From Gypsy Hill Road to gate at Railroad 

• School House Lane – From Dekalb Pike (PA202) to Plymouth Road 

• Joans Lane – From E. Lamplighter Lane to Uxbridge Way 

• E. Meetinghouse Road – From Evans Road to Cul-de-Sac. 
 
The work to be completed under the 2024 Lower Gwynedd Ultra-Thin Bonded Wearing Course Project is located 
along the following roads. 
 
Base Bid – Ultra-Thin Friction Course 

• Alene Road – Entire Road 

• Hamilton Road – Entire Road 

• Davis Road – Entire Road 

• Hays Lane – Entire Road 

• Lamplighter Lane – Entire Road 

• Lamplighter Circle – Entire Road 

• Vestra Road – Entire Road 
 
Project Timeline: 
 
Upon approval of the Request for Authorization to Advertise, it is anticipated that the bids will go out by February 
23rd and the bid opening for the 2024 Road Programs will be held on March 27, 2024, with consideration for award 
at the first Board of Supervisors meeting in April. 



















NOTE: This form notes significant highlights from a public board or commission mee�ng; it does not 
supplement or replace the official minutes of the mee�ng.  Minutes are posted on the Township’s 
website on the “Mee�ngs” page.  This form is included in the Board of Supervisor’s mee�ng packet, 
which also is posted on the “Mee�ngs” page. 

 

LOWER GWYNEDD TOWNSHIP 
SUPERVISOR LIAISON REPORT OF 

VOLUNTEER COMMISSION MEETING HIGHLIGHTS 
Board/Commission Human Rela�ons Commission 

Members/Terms 5 residents, 3-year terms appointed by the BOS 

Mee�ng Schedule 1st Thursday of each month, 7:00 pm 

Supervisor Liaison(s) Jimmy Chong  

Staff Liaison N/A 

Minute Taker Michelle Farzeta 
 

MEETING HIGHLIGHTS 

Mee�ng Date January 4, 2024 

Decisions/Recommenda�ons 
• Agreed upon informa�on to post on the township website and in the 

Spring Newsleter 
• Agreed to 2024 mee�ng schedule, with addi�onal mee�ngs scheduled if 

necessary. 
Major Discussion Items 

• Discussed Tristate mee�ngs.  Agreed to have Mr. Abramson complete a 
ques�onnaire on the HRC’s behalf as to what we are focusing on in LGT.  
Tri-states is looking to take one posi�on as a group on various issues, 
however Mr. Abramson is not comfortable ge�ng involved if tri-states 
plans on doing this. The other members felt the same way. 

 
 

 

Next Mee�ng March 7, 2024 
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